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Send news to Chrissie at cj.ward@xtra.co.nz or phone 03-546-9818. Let me know about meetings, coming events, book launches, new publications, literary successes, etc. Tell me if you change your email address. Past newsletters are archived for a month on our website www.topwriters.co.nz.  Follow us on Facebook at https://www.facebook.com/topwritersNZSA/
BLACKBALL READERS & WRITERS FESTIVAL

A group of writers from the Top of the South attended the Readers & Writers Festival at Blackball last weekend. Branch Chair Liz Mahoney sends this report:
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Blackball, the birthplace of NZ's labour movement was an excellent place to spend Labour Weekend at the west coast mining town's first ever Readers and Writers' Festival. 

Festival organisers Catherine Woollett, Jeffrey Paparoa Holman and Paul Maunder welcomed Top of the South NZSA members and others from as far away as Auckland and Dunedin for a feast of words from guest writers. The underground mine was used as a model to be applied to literature – tunnelling for resources and meaning – a theme evident in work set on the Coast by novelists, poets and non-fiction writers.

Participants were treated to an exploration of the original mining site, including the bathhouse. They feasted at both the Blackball Workingmen's Club and the infamous hotel Formerly the Blackball Hilton.
The photo shows Nelson-based poet Panni Palásti with Paul Maunder.
NEW POEMS FOR TAYLOR RIVER WRITERS’ WALK 

Three new poems for the Taylor River Writers’ Walk in Blenheim were unveiled on Wednesday 24 October. The poems are from Seddon School, Fairhall School and Rapaura School.

Cathee Wilks of the Springlands Writers’ Walk group says: ‘We are really excited to get other schools’ poems presented along the Taylor River Writers’ Walk Walkway, and to see our dream developing as we add three more poems, making it twelve schools represented on the Writers Walk.  

‘Over the past few years we have had lots of positive feedback about the Writers’ Walk and have been impressed by the number of people who have commented that they have stopped to read the poems when they are walking along the Taylor River.

‘We would like to acknowledge the continued support from the Marlborough District Council, Geoffrey T. Sowman and the Blenheim community.’

Read the three new poems on the Taylor River Writers’ Walk here: https://www.stuff.co.nz/marlborough-express/opinion/108034127/poetic-tributes-flow-for-taylor-river
Read more about the Taylor River Writers’ Walk here: http://www.topwriters.co.nz/taylor-river-writers-walk.html
 VOTE FOR A BESTSELLER

Seven New Zealand novels, eight children’s & YA books and five non-fiction titles comprise the Top 20 Bestsellers voted as favourites by booksellers from all over the country. Now, the public have their opportunity to vote for their Bestseller of the Decade, in celebration of the fourth annual NZ Bookshop Day on Saturday 27 October.

See the full list at http://www.publishers.org.nz/a-decade-of-new-zealand-bestsellers-to-celebrate-this-nz-bookshop-day/
Bookshops all over New Zealand will be celebrating these titles with events and celebrations on NZ Bookshop Day, Saturday 27 October. And there is a chance to win one of two prizes $500 of book tokens to fuel your future reading habits! While the Bestseller of the Decade will be decided by whichever title receives the most votes, all voters both online and offline will be entered into a random draw for $500 book tokens. Voting is now open at 

https://www.booksellers.co.nz/votebestsellers
BOOK FEVER AT VOLUME

To celebrate NZ Bookshop Day on 27 October, Volume has devised a list of book-positive activities for readers to enjoy. Pick up a Book Fever bookmark with your next book from Volume in 15 Church Street, Nelson, then tick off the activities and return the bookmark to go in the draw for a prize. The draw will take place in the shop at 2 pm on Bookshop Day. 

BOOK LAUNCH IN TAKAKA

Golden Bay Writers book will be launching their anthology Golden Bay Calling on Saturday 27 October, 2 – 4 pm, at The Dangerous Kitchen, 46 Commercial Street, Takaka.

All short story writers and poets who contributed to the book (and their friends and family!) are invited to come and help launch the book they helped to create. All contributors receive one free copy. The book is for sale for $20, and would make an ideal Christmas/Solstice present. For more information contact Charlotte Squire at charlottesquirecoms@gmail.com 
BOOK LAUNCH AND AUTHOR TALK IN BLENHEIM

[image: image2.jpg]


A landmark publication Elizabeth Lissaman: New Zealand’s pioneer studio potter  by Jane Vial with Steve Austin will be launched on Sunday 28 October, 2 - 3 pm, at Marlborough Museum, 276 Arthur Baker Place, Blenheim. The authors will be there to sign copies of the book and discuss the Museum’s collection of Elizabeth Lissaman’s work. This is a free event, but please RSVP by 20 October by calling 03-5781712 or emailing info@marlboroughmuseum.org.nz
There will be an evening discussion with Jane Vial and Steve Austin on The Life and Work of Elizabeth Lissaman, New Zealand’s pioneer studio potter, on Tuesday 6 November, 7.30 pm at Marlborough District Library, 33 Arthur Street, Blenheim. The book will be available for sale for $59.90 (please bring correct cash on the night), otherwise copies can be purchased from Marlborough Museum. This is a free event, but please RSVP by Friday 2 November to info@marlboroughmuseum.org.nz. This event is part of the Summit Marlborough Heritage Festival. 

YA BOOK LAUNCH IN NELSON
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Join local author Rachael Craw, award winning author of the Spark trilogy, for the launch of her latest Young Adult novel, The Rift, a heart-pounding urban fantasy, brimming with mystery, adventure and romance.

For generations, the Rangers of Black Water Island have guarded the Old Herd against horrors released by the Rift. Cal West, an apprentice Ranger with a rare scar and even rarer gifts, fights daily to prove he belongs within their ranks. After nine years away, Meg Archer returns to her childhood home only to find the Island is facing a new threat that not even the Rangers are prepared for. Meg and Cal can’t ignore their attraction, but can they face their darkest fears to save the Island from disaster?

The launch takes place at the Elma Turner Library, Halifax Street, Nelson, on Thursday 1 November, at 6.30- 7.30 pm. There will be a Q&A, book signing and refreshments to enjoy. Co-hosts, Volume – NZ's No. 1 Independent Bookshop 2018 – will be onsite with all of Rachael's titles available for purchase. Read more about Rachael here: http://www.topwriters.co.nz/rachael-craw.htmle Rift , 
WRITE A NOVEL THIS NOVEMBER!

November is National Novel Writing Month – NaNoWriMo – and a fun, seat-of-your-pants approach to creative writing. On 1 November, participants begin working towards the goal of writing a 50,000-word novel by 11.59 pm on 30 November.
Valuing enthusiasm, determination, and a deadline, NaNoWriMo is for anyone who has ever thought about writing a novel. Whether you’re interested in writing a novel in a month nor not, NaNoWriMo is a great opportunity to get writing.

Richmond Library wants to help you with your writing goals by providing the time, space and opportunity to really get stuck in. So every Thursday in November, between 11.00 am and 2.00 pm, the Constance Barnicoat Room at Richmond Library will be available for you to Come Write In.

Bring pen and paper or laptop (make sure it’s fully charged in case there aren’t enough available electrical sockets), snacks or lunch, a bottle of water, and the library will provide the table, chairs, space, time and quiet. This is free, and everyone is welcome. 

In addition to the weekly Come Write In sessions, Richmond Library is also welcoming three writers to Richmond Library to inspire others with their experiences. Award winning author and poet Cliff Fell will be speaking on Tuesday 20 November, 1 – 2 pm; Amy Hindley, author of Not a Leg to Stand On, will be speaking on Tuesday 27 November, 12 – 1 pm; and Heather Thomas  will talk of her experiences writing about her family on Friday 30 November 12 – 1 pm. More information on these talks will follow.

For more information about NaNoWriMo visit https://nanowrimo.org.
‘LIFE SENTENCE’ WRITING GROUP 
‘Life Sentence’ is a writing group for those who want to write better, be inspired and be supported to publish. They meet on the first Thursday of the month at The Workshop in New Street, Nelson, 5.30 - 7pm. The next meeting will be on Thursday 1 November. 

For more information contact Chris Stuart on 027 777 2556, or email chrisannstuart@gmail.com.

GOLDEN BAY WRITERS GROUP

The Golden Bay Writers Group meets on the first Friday of each month from 1.30 - 3 pm, usually at the Dangerous Café, 46 Commercial Street, Takaka. Meet up to talk writing in all its forms, to encourage and inspire each other, to share our challenges and victories, and to connect over a cuppa. 
Their next meeting will be on Friday 2 November. There will be a writing challenge of a 200-word piece of writing in any genre on a topic to be announced.
Everyone is welcome to Golden Bay Writers Group meetings. For more information contact Charlotte Squire at charlottesquirecoms@gmail.com 
WHALER BY PROVIDENCE: BOOK LAUNCH IN PICTON AND NELSON
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Whaler By Providence: Patrick Norton in the Marlborough Sounds by Don Wilson has just been published by River Press, Picton. The book has two local launches:

Saturday 3 November, 1.30 pm at Picton Library, 

2 Dublin Street

Tuesday 6 November, 5.30 pm at Page & Blackmore Booksellers, 254 Trafalgar Street, Nelson
Author Don Wilson will talk about researching and writing this 336-page history of his ancestor Patrick Norton, one of the first shore whalers to settle in the Marlborough Sounds, and Patrick’s Ngāi Tahu wife Tangitu. Arrested for theft in Galway and sentenced to seven years transportation, Patrick served out his sentence, signed on to his first ship in Sydney and began a new life as a sealer and whaler in the Southern Ocean. He arrived at Te Awaiti in 1831. With the Keenan, Guard, Love, Jackson and Heberley families, the Nortons settled in the Sounds, and their descendants were still whaling in the 1960s.

At the Picton launch, copies of the book will be available for sale for $50 (cash only). It can also be purchased from Page & Blackmore and other good bookshops, or direct from: https://www.riverpress.co.nz/whaler-by-providence.html
WEST COAST WRITERS 

This group welcomes writers of all genres to write together, get feedback on their work, and to discuss all things ‘writing’ in a respectful, encouraging environment. Don't worry about your level of experience – everyone is welcome! The group meets on the first and third Sundays of the month, 11 am – 1 pm, at the New Coaster's Office, 38 Albert Street, Greymouth. Gold coin donation for venue appreciated. Their next meetings will be on Sunday 4 & 18 November. For more details contact Katrina Brown at kbtaiwan@gmail.com.

WRITERS AT LUNCHTIME

The next Writers at Lunchtime meeting is on Wednesday 7 November, 
11.30 am to 1.30 pm. The guest speaker at 12.30 pm will be Dana Wensley, the PEN (NZ) Representative for Freedom of Speech. Read more about her here: http://www.topwriters.co.nz/dana-wensley.html
Dana will be talking about the Day of the Imprisoned Writer (15 November), which is a time we recognise the importance of free speech and the threats that exists to writers who are imprisoned or killed for their work. She will be focusing on the work of Kurdish Iranian writer Behrouz Boochani and his book ‘No Friend But The Mountains: Writing From Manus Prison’, which he wrote one text at a time over a period of five years from his detention on Manus Island. 

The venue for Writers at Lunchtime is The Prince Albert, 113 Nile Street, Nelson (car parking is accessed from Tasman Street). Come any time from 11.30 am, but make sure to be there at 12.30 pm for Dana’s talk. Everyone is welcome. For more information contact Cat on 021 033 5049.
POETRY EVENT IN NELSON

Poet Saradha Koirala will read from her new collection Photos of the Sky at Volume bookshop, 15 Church Street, Nelson, on Friday 9 November, 5 pm.

Photos of the Sky (published by The Cuba Press) starts with a declaration; ends in realisation. In between is a journey of reaching across the Tasman, shifting to a new home, reaching a place of disquiet and starting again. The full spectrum of emotions brings with it rain, sweat, tears, wildflowers and the promise of snow.
Pre-order the book here:  https://volume.circlesoft.net/p/poetry-photos-of-the-sky?barcode=9780995110748&search_key=photos+sky
SUNDAY STAR TIMES SHORT STORY COMPETITION

Entries for the Sunday Star Times Short Story Awards 2018 are now open. In their 35th year, these awards are among New Zealand’s most prestigious and established writing prizes. The word limit in the open division is 3000 words, and the prize is $3000 sponsored by Penguin Random House NZ. The winning entries, as judged by acclaimed writers Paula Morris, Stephanie Johnson and Carl Nixon, will be published in the Sunday Star Times. There is no entry fee, but each writer may submit one story only. For conditions of entry and how to enter, go to: www.stuff.co.nz/shortstoryawards. Entries close on 19 November.

SUBMISSIONS INVITED FROM TOP OF THE SOUTH WRITERS
Writers of Picton invite writers from across the Top of the South to submit original creative non- fiction up to 3000 words and /or poems up to 50 lines for a proposed anthology.

Submissions might be serious, quirky, humorous or prophetic, but on the theme ‘In an Ideal World . . .’ They should be sent in electronic format as an email attachment, together with contact details by 31 January 2019 to 
petergoodhope@gmail.com
Authors retain copyright of their work. Submissions will be subject to editing and proofreading in consultation with the author. 

POEM IN THE WINDOW

Each month, a poem is displayed in the window of Page & Blackmore Booksellers at 254 Trafalgar Street, Nelson. The poem for October is Commemoration by Lorelle Baxter. 
Poems reflecting the Top of the South are desirable, but submissions on any theme are welcome. The most important criterion is that people passing by and pausing to read can readily identify with it. Length should ideally be not more than 30 lines, but an extract from a longer poem could be displayed as lines from ....  If you would like a poem of yours considered for the window, send a selection of up to three as email attachments to Carol Ercolano at c.d.ercolano@gmail.com 

The ‘window poems’ are published in the biennial Horizons anthologies, which also feature the winning stories from the Page & Blackmore Short Story Competitions. Every author included in the anthology receives a free copy.  

The poems that appeared during 2015 and 2016 appear in Horizons 3, which is available for purchase here: http://www.topwriters.co.nz/publications.html 

The poems displayed during 2017 and 2018 will be included in Horizons 4, which will be published during the later part of 2019. 
